20.02.2021



Dear friends

Ash Wednesday Service

Thank you so much everyone for being together at our Online Ash Wednesday Service. It was quite different service from what we are used to. But the simplicity and the reflective style of service combined with technology was very much appreciated by many. There were just about more than 50 of us worshiping together online. Subsequently there were more than 250 views. These new and fresh approaches to our worship are certainly one of the blessings that we found during the pandemic. We should not lose this when we are allowed to go back to a normality.

Bishop's Letter

Bishop Donald recently wrote to leaders of the church. He wrote about what the church should be asking and how the church might look like in the future which I believe we all are invited to discern together. It is quite long but worth reading. I am sharing the whole of his letter with you below. (I know this means more printing for those who deliver these letters to those who don't have the internet. I am attaching the Word file version so that you can edit the format to reduce the amount of printing. I thought about sharing only the first part but then I thought it might be nice for everyone to read the whole of Bishop's letter.)

Warm greetings to you all, as we enter our second year of covid precautions and restrictions. Some of what follows may be familiar to some of the clergy, but we have good precedent for repetition in scripture and elsewhere, so I won't apologise. It is important to me to write to this wider group from time to time, as well as sending shorter bulletins to the Peterborough licensed clergy most weeks, at least during the covid pandemic.

A particular word to the Churchwardens, Readers, and other Lay Ministers: I've been in touch with the clergy a great deal over the last year, but I don't want you to feel left out or forgotten. Those bulletins are all on our website here. We have all had to change so many things we do,

and the ways we do them. I am so grateful to you for your continued service during lockdown. Bless you! This letter is in two parts: the first looking at big in some depth, and the second dealing with the more immediate material normally found in my weekly bulletins. I have toyed with which part should be first, and which second: you may read them in either order.

PART THE FIRST

(You might want to make a cuppa at this point, because this is quite long, but I do want you to take it in, and to take it seriously.)

Mixed Mode and Five Marks

Mixed Mode

So much has changed over the last year, not least in the way we do our worship, pastoral care, and mission. And, as we begin to look towards life after covid restrictions (however gradually we enter it, and however far ahead it may be), we ought to be thinking about how our life and witness might look.

I am of course very conscious of the level of weariness that we all feel. Proper breaks and holidays compromised or lost, no clarity about the coming year in that or any other respect, relationships stressed: it's been a very tough year, and reduced energy levels don't make forward planning easy. However, the next year or two are the most enormous opportunity to re-think and re-build that we are likely to see during the course of our ministries, and we must not waste it. That opportunity, and the knowledge that our energising, life-giving God is with us, should fire us on to give ourselves and lead our churches into the future.

In each of our situations we have had to do some things differently. In each we will have made some mistakes, but in each we will also have done some new, creative, and fruitful things. We have all developed new skills, and the great majority of us have seen a new and enlarged group of people looking to us and our churches in some way or other. I am hugely impressed and grateful for many of the things I have seen and heard about in our church lives over the last year: thank you for all you have been doing.

Let's acknowledge too, that we have also, many of us, lost touch with some of our former regular or occasional worshippers. We will need to find ways of putting that right. The good shepherd goes out to find the lost and bring them back.

So, what will we do when we can get back into our church buildings in relatively normal ways? I hope nobody is saying or thinking, Let's get back to the way we were. That would indicate a

failure to learn, a failure to see and take opportunities, a failure of nerve and of trust. Equally I hope nobody is thinking, Let's forget the old, and press on into a new world. (I acknowledge that to be rather unlikely in the C of E!) Instead, I hope we are all thinking, and beginning to talk, about being a new kind of mixed-mode church for the foreseeable future.

Archbishop Rowan Williams encouraged us to be mixed-mode in the sense of being both traditional and experimental, both pastoral and missional. Now we need to expand that idea, and determine to be present both in our buildings, and also online. Some of our former worshippers have moved to telephone or Facebook or Zoom or YouTube, or whatever, and won't be coming back into the church buildings. Some who had previously left us for different reasons, have now returned online, and want to stay that way. Some we have reached for the first time online: they may join us in the church building in the future, but we shouldn't bank on it. Others are dying to get back into the buildings, either for the worship they are used to and missing, or for the fellowship and proximity of people. It is up to us to mobilise our churches to seek to meet these needs as far as we can.

I have been watching many online services and meetings from across the diocese and further afield, and am now firmly of the opinion that the one thing that doesn't really work is simply to film or livestream our previously normal worship. To do that well you need lots of cameras and camera angles, really good sound quality, a very competent production team, a director who understands both worship and television, and seriously expensive IT kit. Simply livestreaming our normal Sunday services isn't what brought many newcomers to our online offerings last year.

Shorter, simpler, clearer, worship and messages is what people needed and warmed to. We can produce really good online worship material if we keep it short and straightforward: a couple of hymns or songs to listen to or maybe join in with; one Bible reading, clearly explained and applied; good prayers which don't ramble on; a warmth of personal approach; people seen head-and-shoulders rather than at a distance; minimal liturgy (responses don't work well on Zoom), but a eucharistic prayer if you wish, again filmed in relative close-up and with meaningful manual acts which work on a small screen; everything aimed at an all-age audience; informal and probably unrobed. Dumbing down? Not if it is done well. Accessible, personal and friendly: that's the idea – but still challenging and with real content.

This involves real skill, new skills for many of us. But I've seen it happening in a number of our churches with very modest resources, and it needs to become a new norm alongside our more established worship patterns. If we do this well, we can be building whole new congregations alongside our older ones. Obviously there will be work to do in getting to know people, sharing

the gospel personally and one-to-one, providing pastoral care, teaching and enabling giving online, providing ideas and opportunities for practical discipleship – but isn't that what we are here for?

In the smaller churches it will not be possible to offer a full range of worship and fellowship opportunities, both gathered together and online, but I hope it will across a benefice, and certainly across a deanery in the more rural areas. Please make sure that benefice councils and deanery chapters/synods are having these discussions. I would be very open, for example, to the idea that some of our clergy and lay ministers might in future provide online ministry on behalf of a small group of churches, while others focus on worship in and witness from the church buildings. Let's talk about this. You know your areas and parishes: it's time to think, pray, and talk, creatively about the future.

A short footnote, and a much longer one. First, some of you will have seen press reports that the Church of England is planning wholesale clergy redundancies and church closures. There may be a degree of that in some limited areas of the country with particular problems, but I assure you that in this diocese we have no such plans or intentions. We face a major new opportunity for mission in the coming years, and I have every intention that we should grasp it with all the energy and resources we can muster. That is our calling.

Five Marks

Second, we need to look hard at our priorities and perspectives. I believe that the Anglican Communion's Five Marks of Mission offer us a good way to do this. Forgive me if you are familiar with the Five Marks, but here's a reminder, to set what I want to say into its context.

The Marks of Mission were agreed at the Anglican Consultative Council in 1984, and have been modified since, with the fifth mark added in 1990, and the fourth mark expanded in 2012. They were adopted by General Synod in 1996. I believe that, properly understood, they are a very good summary of our missional task. Here is the current text:

The Five Marks of Mission:

The mission of the Church is the mission of Christ

- 1. To proclaim the Good News of the Kingdom
- 2. To teach, baptise and nurture new believers
- 3. To respond to human need by loving service

- 4. To transform unjust structures of society, to challenge violence of every kind and pursue peace and reconciliation
- 5. To strive to safeguard the integrity of creation, and sustain and renew the life of the earth You may remember this poster, created a few years ago, and widely used in the diocese. It is part of an excellent page on our website, well worth looking at (again).

There are various other ways of putting the Five Marks (for example, tell, teach, tend, transform, treasure), but, taken together, they encourage us to see our mission as God's mission, Christ's mission, mission to the whole world, holistic mission.

I have said that we need to understand them properly. The key to this is a note on the Anglican Communion website introducing the marks, which simply says:

The first Mark of Mission, identified with personal evangelism at the Anglican Consultative Council in 1984, is a summary of what all mission is about, because it is based on Jesus' own summary of his mission. This should be the key statement about everything we do in mission.

What this means is that, even if we are doing Marks 3, 4, and 5 (serving the poor, seeking justice, saving the planet), we are not doing Christ's mission unless we are also doing Marks 1 and 2 (sharing the gospel, sustaining the faithful). The five together describe our mission, and without Mark 1 in particular, without intentional evangelism, we are not doing Christ's mission.

This really matters. Over the pandemic crisis many of our churches have done a great deal of Marks 2 and 3 (nurturing believers and serving the needy). Great stuff. At the same time, many people are looking hard at Mark 5 (our environmental responsibility). Really important. There is much work in the area of Mark 4 (both developing fairer trade and also resisting racism or oppression). Absolutely right. But if we aren't actively and intentionally telling people about Jesus and encouraging them to trust and follow him, even if we are doing all the other things, we aren't doing Christ's mission.

Please don't misunderstand. We ought to be serious and intentional about environmental issues. We ought to be working and campaigning for peace and justice. We ought to be finding ways of helping the poor and marginalised. We ought to be teaching and building each other up in our faith. That is all part of our mission. I commend and encourage all such actions. But if we aren't talking about Jesus, proclaiming him, commending him, naming him as Lord and Saviour, we aren't doing his mission.

Francis of Assisi is still regularly misquoted as saying that we should only use words if necessary

in our preaching; in other words, that silent witness and good deeds would normally be enough. Even Francis wasn't perfect, of course, but he was never foolish enough to say such a thing as that. We can't commend Jesus, proclaim him, and name him, without using words. As Paul of Tarsus put it,

'Everyone who calls on the name of the Lord shall be saved.'

But how are they to call on one in whom they have not believed? And how are they to believe in one of whom they have never heard? And how are they to hear without someone to proclaim him? And how are they to proclaim him unless they are sent? As it is written, 'How beautiful are the feet of those who bring good news!' But not all have obeyed the good news; for Isaiah says, 'Lord, who has believed our message?' So faith comes from what is heard, and what is heard comes through the word of Christ.

Let's press on, plan and do our mission, be his people in this tough and changing world. But please remember: getting people into our buildings or to our social events may be good, but it isn't mission unless we commend Jesus personally to them. The same goes for visiting the prisoner or the sick, feeding the hungry, resisting injustice, reducing climate change: all good things to do, and all part of our mission; but none of them counts as mission unless we are intentionally, actively, verbally, commending Jesus our Lord and Saviour.

A footnote to the footnote. I have presented this in broad-brush strokes, perhaps more theoretical than practical. If you feel that it needs grounding, if you want to ask, How do we do Easter or Pentecost online? Or How do we talk about Jesus at the foodbank? let me remind you of our excellent mission team, still operational even if remotely so. Get in touch with Charlie Nobbs, and he and the team will be able to give first class advice and training.

PART THE SECOND

Bible Days / Lent Course / Bishop's Talks

My half-hour talks on Hebrews are now available for church or personal use. These are designed as a Lent course, but could be used to replace the cancelled Bible Days. A study guide is now ready, and I am very grateful to those who have prepared it. Please e-mail Joanne Gibson if you'd like a copy, or if you have any problems with the downloads.

Weddings during Lockdown

Anna Spriggs, our Registrar, has had a number of questions about weddings. There is a belief among some that any wedding can proceed, provided the attendance is limited to six.

The Faculty Office has issued a helpful note, which you can find here. The current law allows small scale weddings, but government guidance restricts that to near-death ceremonies.

Anna and I have discussed this, and our joint strong advice is that clergy should not take marriage services except in these very rare circumstances. If in doubt, please consult either of us, but we believe that going against this advice could put clergy at risk of prosecution.

We do understand the pastoral difficulties, not least for couples who have already had a postponement, and hope and pray that it will soon be possible for the law to be relaxed.

Deepest Sympathy: Covid Deaths

I am sorry to report the death of the Revd Peter Simmons (95), who retired to Desborough in 1995 after ministry as a Church Army officer, then as a priest, in Rochester Diocese.

With love and best wishes.

+Donald

Prester's lockdown musings: Drink, anyone?

What have you been doing more of at home during lockdown, I wonder? I'm not thinking of things you have to do – home working or home schooling, for example – but things you choose to do. According to a survey mentioned in a Times article earlier this year, it seems many people have been choosing to drink more. One in five people say they have spent more on alcohol during 2020 and "estimate that their average spending on booze has increased by £66 a month." Turn that into units of alcohol, and it seems that many people are choosing to drink well above recommended levels.

The evidence is not all one way. The Wine and Trade association say their figures suggest that, overall, the surge in sales from supermarkets is more than offset by the collapse in sales from bars and restaurants. But another survey, conducted by the charity Alcohol Change UK, found 28% of drinkers said they had consumed more than normal during the first lockdown. The likelihood seems to be that there is a core group of people who have increased their alcohol consumption by potentially harmful amounts. It would be wrong to assume there are no Christians among them.

My friends have different attitudes to alcohol. On being informed I was having a "dry" January, one responded "More fool you! That's what Lent is for." (I explained it was on medical advice,

pending treatment.) Another friend is a firm teetotaller. She doesn't appreciate the way so much social interaction is fuelled by alcohol. She objects to the way people get "progressively more silly" as the evening goes on.

There are some fascinating references to drink in the scriptures. The Old Testament book of Proverbs - originally aimed at giving wise instruction to young men – contains a number of them. It warns that "whoever loves wine and oil will never be rich" (21:17.) To be led astray by wine or beer is not wise (20:1.) It has a graphic description of the monumental hangover which may await those who "gaze at the wine when it is red, when it sparkles in the cup": "in the end it bites like a snake and poisons like a viper. Your eyes will see strange sights and your mind will imagine confusing things. You will be like one sleeping on the high seas, lying on the top of the rigging..." (23: 29-35.) It includes some remarkable advice from King Lemuel's mother. She advises kings against wine and beer "lest they drink and forget what has been decreed, and deprive the oppressed of their rights" (31: 4-5.) Beer and wine are for those who are perishing, she says. "Let them drink and forget their poverty and remember their misery no more" (31: 6-7.) Until the next morning, perhaps?

In support of their teetotal position, some Christians point to the fact that it is now much easier than it was in New Testament times to find good drinking water and non alcoholic drinks. Others point to Jesus' own example, which shows that it is possible to enjoy wine (Matthew 11: 18 -19) to provide it (John 2: 1 -11) and to include it as a key element in the sacrament of Holy Communion. On medical grounds Paul advised his protégé Timothy to "use a little wine" (1 Timothy 5:23) and told the Ephesians not to get drunk on wine but to be filled with the Holy Spirit instead (4:18.)

While most Christians I know enjoy alcohol in moderation, the growing evidence of harm it can cause challenges us to re-examine how much we drink, and when. A "dry" period – at whatever time of year – can help us to do that.

Prester 12 Feb 2021 * Scriptures are quoted from Today's New International Version.

Northampton Street and School Pastors

Northampton Street and School Pastors provide a wonderful outreach service to the community. They have an upcoming AGM and are looking for new Trustees. I am sharing their letter with you which was originally forwarded by Cathy. The Street and School Pastors are included in our

| CVC | le | of | pray | /er. |
|-----------------|----|----------|------|------|
| \sim y \sim | | \sim . | PIG | , |

Thank you all for your prayers for Street and School Pastors.

So far this year, all patrols have been suspended until the current lockdown situation changes.

Our Virtual Open Evening went ahead last November and from there we had 2 new recruits for Street Pastors. Together with another trainee, we have begun some online training sessions, a first for us, and so far these have been very successful.

Join us on our YouTube Channel and be encouraged to watch two short videos of people sharing their Street Pastor and School Pastor journeys here.

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=dd9us5i4EhU&list=PLLCpY0zeV1FC8v3wzGNhkL6zlKl8DeQ7s

You can also watch our Virtual Open Meeting. Our Street and School Pastor Coordinators Keith Holland-Delamere and Tim Briggs are currently furloughed and working part-time for 1/3 of their normal hours for the time being. As we wait to see when the schools return in March, and when the pubs might eventually reopen, we are ready to provide teams to go out once more, when it is safe to do so. We have continued to pray together online once a fortnight. This regular prayer meeting was initiated during the first lockdown by Rev Anne Davis, who has now moved away from Northamptonshire. Street Pastor Malcolm Forsyth took over this prayer meeting in January, and Street Pastor Team Leaders also meet to pray on Zoom on a weekly basis.

Next month we have our Annual General Meeting Wednesday 17th March at 7.30pm on Zoom. This meeting is for all Street, School and Prayer Pastors, and we will need to find some new Trustees to replace both Rev Anne Davis and Rev Phil Snelson, who will be moving away in the summer. If you or someone you know would be interested in becoming a Trustee, please get in touch for more details. So until we have regular patrols going out once more, please would you pray for our Teams, Training and Trustees – for the health of our Teams, the success of our online Training and the support of some new Trustees. Thank you for your support, stay safe and keep well.

Teresa (Administrator – Northampton Street Pastors)

That is all from me. May God bless you all as you begin this Lenten journey.

With love in Christ